#### THE LATEST



# **Coalition Opposed to Kill Bike Share Bill**

June 21, 2022

Twenty organizations write a letter to the Senate Insurance Committee opposing <u>AB 371</u> [https://www.calbike.org/take\_action/save-bike-share].

Dear Senator Rubio:

The California Bicycle Coalition, and our partners, oppose AB 371. The bill's effects do not match its intentions to protect pedestrians. Instead, it will damage the potential of shared bikes and scooters to provide a safe, equitable, and accessible transportation option for California's disadvantaged communities. It will increase driving and all of the harms associated with such an increase: increased injuries and fatalities from traffic crashes, reduced economic security for low-income people, and worse pollution in already burdened neighborhoods.

The shared bike and scooters systems of today do not cause the problems that they caused when they were first deployed a few years ago. Their users too often left them abandoned in the pedestrian path of travel, posing a hazard to people walking, which is especially problematic for people with vision impairments.

### **Latest News**

Election

Recap: June 2022 PrimaryJune 21,

2022 - 11:36 am

Coalition

Opposed to Kill Bike

Share BillJune 21,

<u>2022 - 11:17 am</u>

The Quietly

<u>Transformative</u>

<u>OmniBike Bill, AB</u>

1909June 8, 2022 -

10:35 am

Sometimes their users, especially when on a scooter, operate them on the sidewalk where they could crash into a pedestrian. As central to our advocacy for equitable and inclusive communities, CalBike recognizes that sidewalks are the domain of pedestrians and that people deserve to walk (or push their wheelchair, etc.) without negotiating that space with others on fast, wheeled devices.

The problem of bikes and scooters improperly operated on the sidewalk is mostly solved in modern shared micromobility systems. Thanks to state law allowing cities to regulate these devices, and to cities whose permits recognize these problems, operators can now require the user to park their device to a pole, safely and out of the way, before they may finish their trip. Scooters now come equipped with the sidewalk detection ability which can prevent operation on the sidewalk.

State law could amplify these local initiatives by mandating such practices where appropriate, rather than leaving it up to the cities, and advance the cause of safer sidewalks. AB 371 does not do that. Instead, it burdens the entire industry of shared micromobilty with an insurance requirement that will drastically increase the cost and make it nearly impossible to expand the service to people who need it most. That burden will do more harm to Californians than the benefit of a few injury settlements. The harm is immense.

Shared bikes and scooters, when combined with public transit, are the future of equitable mobility. Where Californians must currently rely on a car for convenient door-to-door transportation, a shared bike can close the gap between a user's destination and the nearest reasonably convenient transit station. Or it can take you directly to your destination for a fraction of the cost of an automobile. It is imperative for equity and climate and safety that we provide a public transit system for Californians that is competitive with the automobile. Shared bikes and scooters are by far the most cost-effective way to do that. AB 371 will drive up the costs of shared micromobility and make it much harder to provide the equitable transportation system that Californians deserve.

It is important to note that it drives up the cost of bicycling to the same degree that it drives up the cost of using scooters, despite the vastly different risk and benefit profiles of scooters and bikes. Even if the committee decides that some insurance for some devices is good policy, bikes should not be included in this legislation.

Bikes are superior to scooters in several ways. Their larger wheels make them much safer for the user. With greater carrying capacity, they are much more useful. Data from shared micromobility companies indicate that they are much less likely to be ridden on the sidewalk. They are much less likely to be badly parked, although, as noted, thanks to permit regulations, scooter users are adopting the long-standing custom of bicycle riders of parking their bikes next to parking meters or on a bike rack outside of the pedestrian path of travel.

Crucially, bike riders incur health benefits from riding. This is just as true of shared e-bikes as it is for regular bikes, because shared e-bikes can be regulated to limit their top motor-assisted speed and to ensure that at least some effort is required to pedal the device. Increasing bicycling will improve public health by reducing incidence of cardiovascular disease, cancer, and depression, and reduce health care costs. It's a consideration of extreme importance where the government has a greater responsibility for health care and therefore a greater concern about health care costs, and should be a vital concern to legislators with aspirations to improve California's health care system and reduce health care insurance costs to taxpayers and businesses.

AB 371 has even more transportation and health policy questions. Why are mopeds not included? California law allows for shared mobility systems using mopeds to be offered to users without requiring motorcycle licenses that are otherwise required for personally used mopeds. By exempting mopeds from this insurance requirement but including bikes, AB 371 provides a perverse incentive to rely on mopeds for shared mobility, increasing the risk of severe injury to riders and pedestrians and decreasing opportunities to improve public health.

Finally, AB 371 misses an opportunity to promote safe, equitable shared mobility by not imposing a cap on allowable insurance requirements by government agencies. If \$10,000 is the right amount, it should be legislated as such and not treated merely as a floor. Government agencies should not be allowed to engage in "transportation redlining" by effectively prohibiting shared micromobility in their communities, which they can do by imposing prohibitively high insurance requirements.

We are witnessing this impact right now with the Clean Mobility Options program approved by the legislature to improve transportation equity. The Air Resources Board gave a number of \$1 million CMO grants to nonprofits and city agencies to operate shared bikes for their low-income residents. None of these programs are operational currently because they can't find insurance to meet the ARB's requirements. The Insurance Committee should free up the CMO money by treating an appropriate insurance limit, applied to the appropriate devices, as a cap as well as a floor.

In sum, AB 371 has severe impacts on transportation equity. It will damage our ability to improve public health and provide alternatives to driving that are essential to our equity and climate goals. It will increase driving and all of the harms associated with increased traffic, including, tragically, pedestrian injuries and deaths. AB 371 does not strike the right balance between giving injured pedestrians the opportunity to recover damages from injuries and preventing those injuries in the first place.

We urge the Committee to reject AB 371, and consider it next year after the Transportation committees have a chance to evaluate how to strike that balance in a way that preserves our opportunities to develop an equitable, healthy, and environmentally sustainable transportation system.

If you have any questions please reach out to <a href="mailto:dave@calbike.org">dave@calbike.org</a>, in the case you need to better understand our opposition. Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Dave Snyder, Executive Director Sandhya Laddha, Policy Director

CalBike Silicon Valley Bicycle Coalition

Kara Vernor, Executive Director Eli Akira Kaufman, Executive Director

Napa County Bicycle Coalition Los Angeles County Bicycle Coalition

David Diaz, Executive Director Debra Banks, Executive Director

Active San Gabriel Valley Sacramento Area Bicycle Advocates

Will Rhatigan, Advocacy Director Anne Thomas, Executive Director

San Diego County Bicycle Coalition Shasta Living Streets

Rick Ellison, Bike SLO County Kevin Hamilton, Co-Director & Co-Founder Bike SLO County Central California Asthma Collaborative Marven Norman, Executive Director Colin Bogart, Steering Committee Member Inland Empire Biking Alliance Pasadena Complete Streets Coalition Matthew Baker, Policy Director Jonathan Matz, California Senior Policy Manager Planning and Conservation League Safe Routes Partnership Tarrell Kullaway, Executive Director Heather Deutsch, Executive Director Marin County Bike Coalition SBBIKE+COAST Justin Hu-Nguyen, Director of Advocacy Asha Chandy, Advocate San Francisco Bicycle Coalition Bike Bakersfield Amy Thompson, Transportation Policy Kris Fortin, Project Director TransForm Santa Ana Active Streets Jesse Rosenberg, General Manager Andres Ramirez, Executive Director Santa Barbara BCycle People for Mobility Justice Tell your senator to vote NO on

## AB 371, the Kill Bike-Share Bill.

First Name*		
Last Name*		
Email Address*		

Address, line	2 1*			
City*				
State*				
Choose one.				
Zip Code*				
	Email your se	nator NOW []		
f	<b>y</b>	$\odot$	$\searrow$	

## JOIN THE MOVEMENT FOR BETTER BIKING IN CALIFORNIA

Be the first to hear about the latest news and actions you can take to help create bike-friendly communities.

First Name		
Last Name		

Email Address	

Zip Code

## JOIN THE MOVEMENT!

## **DONATE**

## JOIN/RENEW

## **CONTACT US**

## **ABOUT US**

- About Us
- Financials & Governance
- Staff
- Board of Directors
- Local Partners
- State and National Allies
- Careers
- Volunteer
- Contact Us

## WHAT WE DO

- Current Projects and Campaigns
- Past Campaigns and Projects
- California Bicycle Summit

- Sign-On Letters
- 2022 Legislative Watch

## **RESOURCES**

- Fact Sheets and FAQs
- Design Best Practices
- COVID-19 and Bicycling
- Tips and Tricks for Happy Biking
- Crash Help
- Our Video Channel

## **EVENTS**

- California Bicycle Summit: April 2022
- California Dream Ride



California Bicycle Coalition | 1017 L Street, #288, Sacramento, CA 95814 | 916-258-5189

Made by Zac Maybury

f 💆 ⊙ in 🛎